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Senator Hartley, Representative Cohen, Ranking Members Martin and Buckbee, and 

distinguished members of the Commerce Committee:  

My name is Kelly McConney Moore, and I am the interim senior policy counsel for 

the American Civil Liberties Union of Connecticut (ACLU-CT). I am submitting this 

testimony in support of House Bill 6440, An Act Establishing the JobsCT Tax Rebate 

Program. 

We strongly encourage the committee to support House Bill 6440, which would create 

a tax credit for businesses that hire a certain number of full-time employees. A major 

barrier that prevents people with a criminal record from fully participating in society 

is the inability to obtain employment. People with a criminal record are five times 

more likely to be unemployed than people with no criminal record.1 A criminal history 

of felony offenses make it even harder – people with such records are 50% less likely 

to receive an interview callback.2 When people with a criminal record are prevented 

from obtaining employment, we all lose. All people have a right to participate fully in 

civil society. If Connecticut wants to think of itself as a society that grants second 

chances, the state needs to live that value by easing the barriers to employment for 

people with a criminal record. 

Currently, the federal government provides a tax credit for people who hire certain 

vulnerable people, including people with felony convictions.3 The Connecticut 
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Department of Labor staffs people who process applications and verify that employees 

qualify for this tax credit, called the Work Opportunity Tax Credit or WOTC.4 The 

program is well-used in Connecticut, growing from 24,704 applications in 2014 to 

37,279 in 2016.5 But, unfortunately, it has not been very effective for getting people 

with criminal records hired. Nationwide, only around 3% of employees who earned a 

WOTC for their employer were people with felony convictions.6 This could be because 

the WOTC only grants a tax credit for companies that hire a person within their first 

year of release, which limits eligibility.7 Moreover, the WOTC, in Connecticut and 

nationwide, has been plagued by backlogs.8 

This law, then, could help fill the gaps left by the WOTC. Section 1(c)(4)(D) of the bill 

grants the proposed tax credit to people regardless of the length of time since their 

conviction, rather than the one-year requirement in the federal law. Local 

administration would eliminate the problem with federal backlog. A Connecticut 

nonprofit, the Malta Justice Initiative, conducted a poll that showed that Connecticut 

employers were very willing to hire formerly incarcerated people, with 73% of 

employers saying they would do so if tax credits were available.9 

Establishing a Connecticut tax credit is one tool in the toolbox when it comes to 

helping people with a criminal history get employment. We believe in using this tool 

along with others that will bring about an end to the employment barriers and 

discrimination faced by people with a criminal record. The ACLU-CT supports House 

Bill 6440, An Act Establishing the JobsCT Tax Rebate Program and urges this 

Committee to support this bill as well. 
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